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GN Excavating Sub-Contractor Change Request



RBS No�fica�on email to Kyle Estes 

 

From: Craig Thomas  
Sent: Tuesday, January 2, 2024 12:28 PM 
To: Kyle Estes <kyle.estes@russellville.kyschools.us> 
Subject: FW: Russellville Project 
 

Kyle, happy new year 

RBS received the atached leter from GN Excava�ng and Trucking Corp reques�ng to change the listed 
sub-contractor from Knight’s Electric to Don’s Electric. (see atached RBS Design Group Leter. pdf) Below 
you can see RBS email response to GN Excava�ng request and there response to RBS three ques�ons.  

In reviewing the project manual and the General Condi�ons of the Contract for Construc�on, (atached) 
RBS does not make reasonable objec�on to such subs�tu�on as outlined in the general condi�ons ar�cle 
5.2.4. Does the owner have any objec�ons to this change? If yes, please outline your objec�on, 
otherwise state no.  

Please let me know if you have any ques�ons or concerns.  

 

Thank you 

Craig 
Craig Thomas, A.I.A. Architect 

President 

 

 

§ 5.2.4 The Contractor shall not substitute a Subcontractor, person or entity previously selected if 
the Owner or Architect makes reasonable objection to such substitution. 
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Notification RBS recieved from GN Excavating
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RBS ques�ons to GN Excava�ng 

 

On Fri, Dec 29, 2023 at 3:29 PM Craig Thomas <craig@rbsdesigngroup.com> wrote: 

Gary, please confirm the following: 

1. You made a mistake on bid day and wrote Knight Electrics name down when you should have 
written Don’s Electric, correct? 

2. You are not offering a credit of $100,000, but simply stating that there was a large difference in 
the subcontractors cost, correct? 

3. Don’s Electric was your sub-contractor on the Hancock County Project Correct? 

Thank you  

Craig 

Craig Thomas, A.I.A. Architect 

President 

 

From: Gary Nugent <g.n.excava�ng89@gmail.com>  
Sent: Friday, December 29, 2023 3:38 PM 
To: Craig Thomas <craig@rbsdesigngroup.com> 
Subject: Re: Russellville Project 

 

1. You made a mistake on bid day and wrote Knight Electrics name down when you should have 
written Don’s Electric, correct? YES 

2. You are not offering a credit of $100,000, but simply stating that there was a large difference in 
the subcontractors cost, correct? YES 

3. Don’s Electric was your sub-contractor on the Hancock County Project Correct? YES 
 

Yes to all three! 
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RBS email to Kyle Estes 

From: Craig Thomas  
Sent: Tuesday, January 2, 2024 3:19 PM 
To: 'Kyle Estes' <kyle.estes@russellville.kyschools.us> 
Subject: RE: FW: Russellville Project 

RBS is not found of making any change to the sub-contractor list. Based upon the project manual, GN’s 
leter reques�ng the change of sub-contractor and response to our ques�ons, RBS has no objec�on to 
this change. There is always risk associated with administering a contract for the owner, architect and 
contractor. A low bidder reques�ng a change of sub-contractors is not typical but not uncommon. It does 
happen for many reason and considering the stated reason, our tendency is to approve.  

The KDE version of the AIA front end, does not have any stated reasons on when or why a sub-contractor 
can be changed. If the owner has no objec�ons then RBS would recommend to move forward with this 
change. However if the owner has reason to object, then RBS needs to know the reasoning before 
making a final recommenda�on.  

Please let me know if you have any ques�ons, concerns or objec�ons to the requested change. 

Craig 
Craig Thomas, A.I.A. Architect 

President 

4

mailto:kyle.estes@russellville.kyschools.us


Kyle Estes email to RBS with response 

From: Kyle Estes <kyle.estes@russellville.kyschools.us>  
Sent: Tuesday, January 2, 2024 3:50 PM 
To: Craig Thomas <craig@rbsdesigngroup.com> 
Subject: Re: FW: Russellville Project 

Craig, 

The local subcontractor being replaced, Knight Electric has voiced concerns to me on 2 fronts. 

1.  The new subcontractor (Don's Electric), is not reputable.  Allegedly they are not licensed, cannot 
bond, and cannot issue a PO for ligh�ng... 

2.  The General Contractor allegedly shopped the electrical work a�er bids were awarded.  In Knight's 
opinion that is illegal. 

I do not know the merit of these claims, or if it should pose any issue, but I do want to be transparent 
and forthright in disclosing what has been argued.   

I am inclined to go along with the request to change subcontractors, but I don't want to open the district 
to li�ga�on, nor do I want to sever any rela�onships that will make future projects difficult for the board. 

Can you provide any addi�onal insight?  We can discuss further over the phone if you like. 

Kyle 

From: Craig Thomas  
Sent: Wednesday, January 3, 2024 2:00 PM 
To: Kyle Estes <kyle.estes@russellville.kyschools.us> 
Subject: RE: FW: Russellville Project 

Kyle, we offer the following response to these allega�ons below: 

1,) Don’s is a reputable Electrical Contractor having completed work on a recent RBS project for 
Hancock County School. I have confirmed with Mr. Cox (owner of Don’s Electric) that Don’s is 
a  licensed and insured contractor. They are not required to provide a bond or issues P.O. to the 
owner on this project. The bond is required by GN Excava�ng. Material suppliers may require 
P.O.’s but this project does not.  

2.) Most people including myself consider it unethical to shop a bid. To my knowledge shopping 
a bid is not a legal issue. RBS does it best to keep this from happening by requiring the bidder to 
list their sub-contractors on the form of proposal. In this case the bidder is claiming in wri�ng 
that they made a mistake. 

Thank you 

Craig 
Craig Thomas, A.I.A. Architect, President 
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Kyle Estes email to atorney  

From: Kyle Estes <kyle.estes@russellville.kyschools.us>  
Sent: Tuesday, January 2, 2024 4:15 PM 
To: Michael A. Owsley <mowsley@elpolaw.com> 
Subject: Fwd: FW: Russellville Project 

Mike, 

I need a legal opinion on the email and suppor�ng documenta�on below.  I can explain and provide 
greater context over the phone, but 

My ques�on is simply this:  by allowing the General Contractor (GN) to change subcontractors as 
requested, do I open the district to poten�al li�ga�on? 

Kyle 
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Atorney Response 

From: Michael A. Owsley <mowsley@elpolaw.com> 
Date: Tue, Jan 2, 2024 at 6:03 PM 
Subject: Russellville Project - Privileged and Confiden�al 
To: kyle.estes@russellville.kyschools.us <kyle.estes@russellville.kyschools.us> 
Cc: Theresa Wells <twells@elpolaw.com> 

Kyle, 

This will confirm our telephone conference this a�ernoon regarding the request of the general 
contractor, GN Excava�ng and Trucking Corp (“GN Excava�ng”), to change the listed sub-contractor from 
Knight’s Electric to Don’s Electric. 

I reviewed the correspondence from GN Excava�ng to the architect, Craig Thomas of RBS Design Group, 
explaining the mistake made in its bid and the answers they provided to the ques�ons raised by the 
architect.  I also reviewed the General Condi�ons of the Contract for Construc�on that you forwarded to 
me. 

Paragraph § 5.2.4 provides: “The Contractor shall not subs�tute a Subcontractor, person or en�ty 
previously selected if the Owner or Architect makes reasonable objec�on to such subs�tu�on.” 

The architect has asked if the Russellville Independent School District has any objec�on to the 
subs�tu�on.  You advised that the architect has worked with the general contractor and subcontractor in 
the past and had no concerns regarding the qualifica�ons of either.  Based on the architect’s experience, 
and the language in the General Condi�ons, I believe the District should not have any objec�on to the 
subs�tu�on and should not have any legal exposure to other bidders. 

I note the correspondence indicates the general contractor may save $100,000 by this 
subs�tu�on.  Perhaps the District could nego�ate some savings by this change.  

Mike 

Michael A. Owsley  
English, Lucas, Priest & Owsley, LLP 
1101 College Street; P.O. Box 770  
Bowling Green, KY 42102-0770  
Phone: 270-781-6500  
Cell: 270-791-1900  
Fax: 270-782-7782  
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